
 

 

 

Open letter to the Attorney General, The Hon Mark Speakman SC MP 

 

Dear Attorney, 

Cognitive Impairment Diversion Program 

We write to express our alarm at the prospect that the Cognitive Impairment Diversion Program 

(CIDP) will cease operating on 30 June 2020 due to cessation of its funding from the Department 

of Communities and Justice. 

The overrepresentation of people with intellectual and other cognitive disability in the criminal 

justice system has been long recognised. One of the strategies needed to address that issue is a 

robust and targeted diversion program aimed at diverting alleged offenders from the Local Courts 

into support from disability and other human services. This approach can both assist individuals 

towards more positive lifestyles and reduce rates of offending and costs across the justice system 

and to victims of crime. 

This kind of diversionary program is all the more needed in the context of the COVID-19 pandemic 

with its detrimental effects on the operation of the courts and availability of legal aid and with the 

difficulty people with cognitive disability are experiencing in understanding and living with 

restrictions on their freedom of movement and usual activities. 

We see a program along the lines of the CIDP as a role model of the kind of diversion programs 

that are needed with its focus on establishing the trust of people who tend to be wary of service 

providers and supporting them into the National Disability Insurance Scheme and viable disability 

and mainstream service arrangements. 

We note that the CIDP currently operates as a pilot at Penrith and Gosford Local Courts and is run 

by the Intellectual Disability Rights Service (IDRS). The most recent IDRS annual report records 

that over 66% of CIDP participants were successful in obtaining diversionary orders under section 

32 and section 33 of the Mental Health (Forensic Provisions) Act 1990.  

Importantly, the CIDP demonstrates strong inclusion of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander 

people with 26% of its participants coming from that population. 

As well as facilitating better lives for its participants and greater community safety, the CIDP 

supports progress on the Premier’s Priorities of reducing recidivism and domestic violence 

reoffending. 

We see a program like the CIDP as needed statewide. At this point, we urge you to at least 

continue its funding with a view to development of a statewide program. 

Yours sincerely, 

Professor Eileen Baldry  
Deputy Vice-Chancellor Equity Diversity and Inclusion 
Professor of Criminology UNSW 
 
Professor Michael McDaniel 
Pro Vice-Chancellor (Indigenous Leadership and Engagement) 
Director, Jumbunna Institute for Indigenous Education and Research, UTS Sydney 
 
Professor Dan Howard SC 
Past President of the Mental Health Review Tribunal NSW 
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Emeritus Professor Ron McCallum AO 

Past Chairperson, UN Committee on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities 

Rosemary Kayess 

Vice chair, UN Committee on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities 

Senior Research Fellow, Social Policy Research Centre, UNSW 

Human Rights Medallist 2019 

The Hon Paul Stein AM QC 
Chair of the Law and Justice Foundation 
Former President, Anti Discrimination Board of NSW  
 
Emeritus Professor Terry Carney AO 
Past President, International Academy of Law and Mental Health 
 
Professor Emeritus Susan Hayes AO 
Faculty of Medicine and Health, University of Sydney  
 

Emeritus Professor Stephen Leeder AO 

Past President of the Public Health Association of Australia  
 
Ian Webster AO  
Emeritus Professor of Public Health and Community Medicine, UNSW 
 
Professor Julie Stubbs 
Co-Director, Centre for Crime, Justice and Law, UNSW 
 
Professor Arlie Loughnan 
Co-Director, Sydney Institute of Criminology, University of Sydney 

Graeme Innes AM 
Former Disability Discrimination Commissioner 

Adjunct Professor John Walsh AM  
Former Associate Productivity Commissioner 
 
Associate Professor Liz Marles 
Past President, Royal Australian College of General Practitioners 
 
Damian Griffis 
CEO, First Peoples Disability Network 

Ross Joyce 
CEO, Australian Federation of Disability Organisations 

Jeff Smith 
CEO, People with Disability Australia 

Catherine McAlpine 
CEO, Inclusion Australia 

Laura Hogan 
President, Australian Society for Intellectual Disability 
 
Dr Jacqueline Small  
President, Australian Association of Developmental Disability Medicine 
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Professor Gwynnyth Llewellyn 
Co-Director, NHMRC Centre of Research Excellence Disability and Health, University of Sydney 
 
Roger West AM  
Former President, Guardianship Tribunal NSW  
Former Community Services Commissioner NSW 

Professor Simon Rice OAM  

Director, Professional and Community Engagement, University of Sydney Law School 

Patrick Griffin SC 
 
Kylie Nomchong SC 
 
Gerard Craddock SC 
 
Ben Fogarty 

Barrister and former principal solicitor, Homeless Persons Legal Service, Disability Discrimination 

Legal Centre and Intellectual Disability Rights Service 

Professor Leanne Dowse 
Associate Director, Disability Innovation Institute  
Chair, Intellectual Disability Behaviour Support, UNSW  
 
Trevor Parmenter AM  
Professor Emeritus, Sydney Medical School  
Past President, International Association for the Study of Intellectual Disability 

Professor Patricia O’Brien  
Director, Centre for Disability Studies, Sydney Medical School  
Former Director, National Institute for Intellectual Disability, Trinity College, Dublin  
 
Professor Karen Fisher  
Social Policy Research Centre, UNSW 
 
Sally Robinson 
Professor of Disability and Community Inclusion, Flinders University 
Adjunct Professor, Centre for Children and Young People, Southern Cross University 
 
Professor Julian Trollor  
Chair, Intellectual Disability Mental Health  
Head, Department of Developmental Disability Neuropsychiatry UNSW  
 
Emeritus Professor Stewart Einfeld 
Brain & Mind Centre, University of Sydney 
 
Iva Strnadová  
Professor of Special Education and Disability Studies  
Academic Lead Research, Disability Innovation Institute, UNSW 

Phil Foreman AM  
Emeritus Professor and former Dean of Education, University of Newcastle  
 
Professor Michael Arthur-Kelly 
School of Education, University of Newcastle 
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Jeanette Moss AM 
Parent advocate 
 
Belinda Epstein-Frisch AM  
Family advocate 
 
Leisa Hart 
CEO, Disability Services Australia 
 
Claire Robbs 
CEO, Life Without Barriers 
 
Joanne Hewitt 
CEO, Achieve Australia 
 
Alison Churchill 
CEO, Community Restorative Centre  
  
Rachel Green 
CEO, Independent Community Living Australia 
 
Dr Ruth McCausland 
Research and Evaluation Director, Yuwaya Ngarra-li partnership, UNSW 
 
Peta MacGillivray 
Lawyer and Yuwaya Ngarra-li Partnership Manager UNSW 
 
Patrick McGee 
Coordinator, Australians for Disability Justice 
 
Jackie Leach Scully  
Director, Disability Innovation Institute UNSW 
Professor of Bioethics 
 
Associate Professor Gemma Carey 
Centre for Social Impact UNSW 
 
Associate Professor Jennifer Smith-Merry  
Director, Centre for Disability Research and Policy, University of Sydney 
 
Graeme Smith 
Former Public Guardian NSW 

Jonathon Hunyor 
Chief Executive Officer, Public Interest Advocacy Centre  
 
Dr Linda Steele 
Senior Lecturer, Faculty of Law, University of Technology Sydney 
 
Jane Sanders and Jane Irwin 
Solicitors, Shopfront Youth Legal Centre 
 
Clinical Professor Vivienne Riches  
Senior Research Fellow, Centre for Disability Studies, University of Sydney 


